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HIGH HALDEN PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of a meeting of the Parish Council 

held on 11th March 2019 at 7.00pm in the Memorial Hall

40/19 Present and Apologies
Cllr Audsley (Chairman), Cllr Mrs Baldock, Cllr Mrs Harris, Cllr Mrs Mitchell, Cllr Mrs Morgan, Cllr Dr Taylor and Mrs S Wood (Clerk).  PCSO Richards attended and nine members of the public were present.  Apologies were received from Cllr Robinson (Vice-chairman) (prior commitment), Cllr Pickering (ward member) and the Community Warden.
41/19 Declarations of Interest
There were no Declarations of Interest.
42/19 Minutes of the meeting of 11th February 2019
Resolved:

That the Minutes of the meeting held on 11th February 2019 be approved and confirmed as a true record.

43/19 Matters Arising
43/19-1   Ransley Farm:  A conference call was held with a number of residents, the Clerk and representatives of Cala Homes.  A resident’s proposal to move the proposed puffin crossing closer to the village was ruled out on safety grounds, but Cala Homes agreed to look at moving it closer to the substation.  An update is awaited from Cala Homes. (24/19-4)
43/19-2   Groundskeeper Job Description:  In hand with the Vice-chairman. (24/19-7)
43/19-3   Woodchurch Road:  The report from the drainage engineer is awaited; the delay will be taken up with Cllr Hill (KCC) at the Annual Parish Meeting.  (24/19-1)  
43/19-4   Letter to the ABC CEO:   Notes from the meeting have been received from the Monitoring Officer. The Chairman stated that a list of questions had been submitted in advance of the meeting but it was felt that ABC officers had not sufficiently prepared.  (24/19-2)
43/19-5   Byway AT254:  Clearance works have begun.  (25/19)
43/19-6   Litter in Bull Lane, Bethersden:  This has not yet been cleared, notwithstanding assurances from ABC.  (25/19)
43/19-7   Village website:  In hand with the Vice-chairman and the Clerk.  (28/19)
43/19-8  Jubilee Park signs:   Medash Signs cannot supply a wood effect sign, other suppliers will be contacted.  A high quality resolution pdf will be needed for the logo, the Clerk to follow-up.  (31/19)
43/19-9   HHVEC Summer fair:   This will not now go ahead. (32/19)
43/19-10 Herwish, Martens Lane:  To be discussed during item 55/19.  (33/19)
43/19-11 Halden Herald:  Copy deadline has been put back to 16th March, parish councillors are asked to contribute a short piece on ‘Thoughts of a parish councillor’.  (35/19-5)
43/19-12  HHVEC Community lunch:  The St David’s Day lunch on 1st March was a great success and may be repeated on St George’s Day (23rd April).  The Hall Committee was thanked for its help.  (36/19-1)

44/19 Open session 

The Chairman suspended the meeting to allow members of the public to raise items with the Council.

Little Tiffenden Barn:  The Parish Council was asked for an update.  The Chairman replied that the Parish Council has asked that this be referred to the ABC Planning Committee for determination if the planning officer is minded to approve the application.  The Parish Council’s attention was drawn to the considerable volume of detritus on the site, eg car spare parts, which include a number of car doors.  
Herwish:  There were concerns that another application has been submitted for a Lawful Development Certificate for use of a wooden shed as a dwelling on the site, despite refusal of a previous application which has not been appealed to the Planning Inspectorate.
The meeting was reconvened.
45/19  Reports

45/19-1  Community Warden  The Community Warden passed on her good wishes to those councillors standing down at the local elections in May.  Cllr Dr Taylor proposed that a letter of thanks be sent by the Parish Council to the Community Warden on her excellent service during the tenure of the Parish Council.
45/19-2  PCSO   PCSO Richards reported that ram-raiders unsuccessfully attempted to steal the cash machine from the village shop on 24th February.  The vehicle used was later found burnt out in Harbourne Lane.  An appeal has been made for witnesses and dash-cam footage, and the case is under investigation.  PCSO Richards reported that she has visited the shop on a number of occasions after the incident to offer reassurance and advice.  The PCSO stated that, for security reasons, the cash point will not be replaced and bollards will be installed outside the shop.  
The parents of children involved in an incident at half term have been spoken to.  
Residents are urged to report incidents via 101.  
Possible theft of a post box at Cuckolds Corner will be followed-up; residents are asked to send any information to the Clerk, who will forward it to the PCSO.
46/19 Renewal of membership of CPRE

CPRE has written advising that the Parish Council’s membership has elapsed.  The Clerk advised that no renewal reminders have been received during her tenure as Clerk and the records she holds do not show any subscription payments.  Membership is £35/pa and the organisation is proactive in planning matters, citing its support for Charing and Brabourne Parish Councils when hostile applications for large developments on greenfield sites were submitted.  It was proposed that membership be renewed.
Resolved:

That the Parish Council renews its membership of CPRE.

47/19 Proposed contribution to HHVEC

Kristina Hoath was invited to address the Parish Council.  She reported that HHVEC is willing to take control of its finances but would prefer to remain as a subcommittee of the Parish Council.  As a stand-alone committee HHVEC would incur costs such as insurance; the additional time spent on administration would be to the detriment of the committee and may deter potential new members.  The committee will continue to carry out risk assessments for its events, its accounts will be open for inspection by the Parish Council and it will report to the Parish Council on a monthly basis.  The Chairman replied that HHVEC was initially set up as a subcommittee of the Parish Council, Cllr Dr Taylor agreed and felt it should remain so.  The Chairman asked if a committee of the Parish Council could be open to other than councillors, the Clerk confirmed that it could.  It was agreed that HHVEC will continue to operate as a Parish Council subcommittee, with a parish councillor as a committee member.  A revised draft Constitution will be brought to the next meeting of the Parish Council.
The requested funding was for the event on 1st June but this will not now take place.  Other events are being arranged, including commemoration of the 75th anniversary of VE Day on 8th May 2020, information for this is awaited from the Pageantmaster (Bruno Peek).   The Christmas fair will be held on 1st December.  Paul Buggins noted that the contribution was intended as seed-funding for a new stand-alone committee.  Kristina Hoath reported that £340 had been made from sale of the village calendars.  

48/19  Closure of the HHVEC bank account

HHVEC cannot open its own bank account until it has an agreed Constitution, discussion was therefore deferred.
49/19  Contribution of £150 to the Memorial Hall Committee for the community coffee mornings and lunches

The community lunch on St David’s day was well received; others are planned to complement the pop-up cafe.  The Hall Committee does not have the funds to support the lunches and it was proposed that £150 be given to the Hall Committee to fund 3 events.
Resolved:

That the Parish Council gives £150 to the Hall Committee to fund three events.

50/19  Quote from ‘Life is not an Xbox’ for repairs to the children’s play area fencing

The quote from David Ball was circulated.  Repairs will be to the same specification as the contractor but will be at cost:  £382.34 rather than £888.00, as a gesture of thanks to the Parish Council for its support for the Xbox project.  It was proposed the quote for repairs to the children’s play area fencing from David Ball be accepted.
Resolved:

That the quote for repairs to the children’s play area fencing from David Ball of £382.34 be accepted.
There have been no further reports of vandalism.
51/19  Addition of Cllr Mrs Harris as a signatory to the Parish Council’s accounts

Resolved:

That Cllr Mrs Karen Harris be added as a signatory to the Parish Council’s accounts.

52/19 Traffic survey in Woodchurch Road

Further to the Parish Council’s request for a reduction in the speed limit and weight restrictions, KCC Highways have advised that they have no works planned in Woodchurch Road and these restrictions are not supported by crash data.  Highways stated that the Parish Council could request a traffic speed survey; the Chairman noted that the survey currently being carried out on the A28 was at a cost to the Parish Council of £330.  It was felt that Woodchurch Road cannot be prioritised over other roads in the parish and it was agreed not to proceed.
53/19 Installation of a permanent stand for a Christmas tree on the village green

Kristina Hoath’s options for the Christmas tree on the village green were circulated: 1) A permanent, planted tree.  2) A non-permanent tree with a non-permanent stand.  3) A non-permanent tree with a permanent stand.  It was agreed that permission be given for installation of a permanent stand on the village green.

54/19 Installation of cycle racks at The Chequers
In hand with the vice-chairman.  The Chequers has asked for racks for 6 bicycles.
55/19 Planning applications
Cllr Mrs Baldock assumed the Chair as Planning Portfolio holder.
19/00078/AS  Broombourne Farm, High Halden
Lawful development certificate - existing - installation of in-ground swimming pool
Cllr Mrs Baldock advised that the pool was installed more than 10 years ago and there were, therefore no grounds for refusal.  The certificate was granted by Planning on the morning of the meeting.

19/00179/AS  Ireleth, Cripple Hill, High Halden
Proposed side and first floor extension. Detached two-bay replacement garage
There are no objections on the website.   The footprint will not be increased, the materials are similar to the existing, the proposals are in keeping with neighbouring properties and there will not be an adverse visual impact.  It was proposed that the application be supported.

Resolved:

That the application be supported.
19/00228/AS  Herwish, Martens Lane, High Halden
Lawful development certificate - existing - use of wooden shed as dwelling
The Parish Council has not been consulted on the application but will submit comments.  It was noted that a previous, similar application (18/00705/AS) had been refused but no appeal made against the refusal.  The site history shows repeated applications.  It was thought that there is no justification for the application and it was proposed that the Parish Council strongly objects to the application.
Resolved:

That the Parish Council strongly objects to the application.

Planning applications received after distribution of the agenda 

19/00120/AS  The Granary, Durrants Court, Ashford Road, High Halden
Removal of condition 03 on planning permission 86/01317/AS to allow the Granary to be used as an independent dwelling
A previous application was declined in 2005.  The building is classed as an annex and recognised as a separate building; it is billed separately for Council Tax.  It has its own access.  It was proposed that the application be supported.

Resolved:

That the application be supported.

Approvals
18/00882/AS  Cherry Tree Farm, High Halden
19/00094/AS  Old House Farm, High Halden
Prior approval not required

18/01862/AS  Wedlock Farm, Harbourne Lane, High Halden
Refusals 
None to date
Withdrawals
18/01605/AS  The Coach House, Oak Grove Lane, High Halden
Other planning matters

Local Plan to 2030:  The Local Plan was adopted by ABC on 21st February 2019.
The Chairman resumed the Chair.
56/19  Financial report
56/19-1  To agree payments in accordance with the Budget

Resolved:

That the following payments be made in accordance with the Budget

	Cheque
	Details
	£

	001428
	S Wood
	493.37

	001429
	S Wood (expenses)
	34.47

	001430
	Action with Communities in Rural Kent (subscription)
	75.00

	001431
	Mintfresh Services  (bus shelter cleaning)
	35.00

	001432
	Ashford Borough Council (grounds maintenance)
	2890.20

	001433
	Ashford Borough Council (weed killing football pitches)
	691.20

	001434
	Ashford Borough Council (hedge cutting at Jubilee Park)
	900.60

	001435
	B Croucher (caretaking services)
	47.10


Balance as at  11th March 2019
£  58203.03 (cheque and deposit accounts)  

£       504.11 (HHVEC cheque account)  (£340 was paid into the account from the sale of village calendars)
57/19  Reports

57/19-1  Ward member   Cllr Pickering’s report is attached to the Minutes.
57/19-2  Environmental   See 50/19.
57/19-3  Safety and security   Cllr Mrs Morgan has set up a closed Facebook page for Neighbourhood Watch, which will be publicised in the Herald.
57/19-4  Highways   Signs on the traffic islands have been cleaned but it needs doing again.  Damage to some has been reported.
57/19-5  Marketing/Projects  Copy deadline for the next Herald is 16th March; articles are needed.
 57/19-6 Finance Committee  The Parish Council is on a sound financial footing at the year-end.  
57/19-7 KALC  The next meeting is on 27th March.
58/19 Information items

58/19-1   HHVEC update  See 47/19.

58/19-2   HHVEC Draft Terms of Reference   See 47/19.
59/19  Any other Business
59/19-1   The Memorial Hall Committee is seeking new members, the position of Chair is vacant, putting the future of the hall in doubt.  This will be taken up at the Annual Parish Meeting; it was noted that other committees are also facing difficulties.
59/19-2  Membership of the Hornets has risen to 150.  Lesley McCarthy and Mark Digby were thanked for their hard work in achieving this.
59/19-3  Local elections will take place on 2nd May.  Nominations for parish councillors are invited, forms are available from the Clerk.  To be quorate the Parish Council must have at least 3 parish councillors, but of the 7 existing councillors only 2 are standing for re-election.  Nominations are open from 22nd March to 4pm on April 3rd.
60/19  Items for next Parish Council meeting 
60/19-1  Request for village gates, eg as at Bethersden
60/19-2  HHVEC draft Constitution
61/19  Date of next meeting

Monday 13th May 2019 at 7.00pm in the Memorial Hall.

The meeting closed at 8.20pm.


Agenda item 57/19-1 Ward member’s report

I am sorry I cannot be with you this evening on your last official Council meeting.

I would like to thank you all for the service you have provided the community.   Whilst I was Chairman for a number of years, it was always a pleasure to work with you, with the interests of the community at the forefront of our minds.   The tasks were quite challenging for the PC, however, you all maintained a state of dignity in carrying out your duties, yet with a warmth of being part of a ‘team.’

Thank you very much on behalf of the village.


